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Oaks (Harvard) Symposium on Warfare in the Byzantine World, Washington, D.C., on May 
2, 2010. He published four book reviews: review of Being Byzantine, by Gill Page, in Journal 
of Interdisciplinary History 40 (2010): 586–88; review of The Crusades and the Christian 
World of the East, by Christopher MacEvitt, in Journal of Religion 89 (2009): 591–93; review 
of Muhammad: Islam’s First Great General, by R. A. Gabriel, in Journal of Late Antiquity 
2/2(2009): 392–93; and review of Basil II and the Governance of Empire, by Catherine Holmes, 
Speculum 84 (2009): 734–36. He continued to serve as president of the U.S. National Committee 
for Byzantine Studies. At the University of Chicago, he served as a member of the Executive 
Committee of the local Phi Beta Kappa chapter and as chair of the Nominations Committee for 
the History Department for selection of a chair for the department. He continued to act as history 
bibliographer for Byzantinische Zeitschrift and as co-director of the Workshop on Late Antiquity 
and Byzantium. On April 10, 2010, historian William Palmer interviewed him at length via tele-
phone concerning the history of the University of Chicago History Department.

——————————

Carol Meyer

Carol Meyer completed her analysis of the ground-stone artifacts from the Tell Hamoukar 
2005 and 2006 seasons, barring only some long-awaited locus information. The work includes a 
working typology of the various ground-stone artifacts, an illustrated checklist for excavators, a 
draft report of the material, and a new database table with descriptive information, itself linked 
to other tables with drawings or photographs. Meyer also wrote a report on a Late Chalcolithic 
deposit of stone artifacts. Judging from the types of stone, the odd assortment of artifacts, and a 
unique two-foot-tall gypsum “fang,” the deposit may be labeled “ritual.” Work resumed on the 
final report on the Bir Umm Fawkhir 1999 excavations and the 2001 study seasons. To date, five 
chapters out of a projected ten are drafted, including the key chapter on the excavations with 
all top plans, sections, and matrices. The next major chapter, pottery, is in progress. Meyer also 
completed a review of Antinoupolis I for Bulletin of the American Society of Papyrologists and 
an article on “The Wadi Hammamat” for the new Encyclopedia of Ancient History.

——————————

Nadine Moeller

In October and November 2009, Nadine Moeller directed the annual field season at Tell Edfu in 
southern Egypt (see separate report). In March she participated at the international conference 
on Radiocarbon Dating and Egyptian Chronology, which was held in the University of Oxford. 
The main objective of this colloquium was to advance the synchronization of absolute scientific 
dating and Egyptian historical chronology. In this regard, the great potential for acquiring new 
and reliable radiocarbon dates by analyzing samples from Tell Edfu was outlined. The strati-
fied layers at the site extensively cover the transitional and much-disputed periods from the late 
Middle Kingdom to the Second Intermediate Period, which was the focus of Nadine Moeller’s 
paper. It will be published as part of the forthcoming conference proceedings. The latest dis-
coveries at Tell Edfu were presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Research Center in 
Egypt, which was held in Oakland, California, at the end of April.
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